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Meeting Minutes -- RATS Policy Committee 

Meeting Date: June 25, 1998 – Rockford City Hall 
 

 
Members Present: Mayor Charles E. Box, City of 
Rockford; Kristine Cohn, Winnebago County Board 
Chairman; President Stephen Kuhn, Village of 
Machesney Park;  District Engineer William D.  Ost, 
Illinois Department of Transportation, District 2; and 
Mayor Darryl F. Lindberg, City of Loves Park. 
 
Others Present:  Gary McIntyre, RATS; Russ Petrotte, 
RATS; Larry Reed and Mary Allen Verdun, IDOT Dixon; 
Bob Soltau, IDOT Springfield; Joe Vanderwerff, 
Winnebago County Highway Department; Dan 
Jacobson, Loves Park Planning; William Bittner, 
Rockford Public Works, Anne Brown, Citizen; Philip 
Ginestra, Citizen; Todd Zoellick, Intern, Winnebago 
County Board; Alex Gary, Rockford Register Star; 
Christine Lock, WIFR-TV. 
 
1.  CALL TO ORDER: With a full quorum, Steve Kuhn 
called  the meeting to order at 1:35 PM.   
 
2.  COMMUNICATIONS: None at this time 
 
3.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES: A motion to approve the 
minutes of March 10th and April 30th (1998) was made 
by Darryl Lindberg.  The motion was seconded by 
Kristine Cohn and approved unanimously without 
correction or comment. 
 
4.  RATS FY99 TIP:    Russ Petrotte called attention to 
the draft of the explanatory text and the Transit 
Element of the proposed FY99 TIP that was mailed out 
the week previous to the meeting.  He referred the 
Committee to Table 4 that illustrates the projected 5307 
funding, the primary Federal funding used by the transit 

operators, and noted the forecast of $1,532,000  for 
FY99.  These are “capital” funds only; no funds are 
forecasted for “operating” expenses.  Capital funds are 
projected to grow over the next four years.  Table 5 
shows the operating budgets of RMTD, LPTS and, for 
the first time in a RATS TIP, the budget of the Boone 
County Council on Ageing (BCCA).  Table 5 shows 
balanced budget forecasts for all three operators; 
partly because State funds are forecasted to increase. 
  
 
Table 6 shows the historic and current listing of capital 
projects for RMTD and LPTS.  Mr. Petrotte highlighted 
“Associated Maintenance Costs” and noted that this 
new category of expenses includes many items that 
could previously be funded only with “operating” funds. 
 This category is helping to offset the loss of federal 
operating funds from the Section 5307 source.   
Similarly, RMTD and LPTS are now making requests 
for Operations Planning projects; these too can be 
funded with “capital” funds.  This year, the operators 
will use part of this latter category to fund another 
Route and Schedule Analysis.  The last such study 
was done in the early 1990s.  These studies are 
almost always contracted to private consultants so 
that the operators can get an unbiased assessment of 
their existing performance and any major changes in 
service recently implemented or proposed.  This 
year’s study will be much more extensive than the last 
analysis.  They will look at paratransit as well as fixed 
route service and may  ask the consultant to evaluate 
a number of major changes in service that have 
recently been proposed or requested.  The study will 
likely commence this Fall and may be done in two 
phases. 
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Table 7 is a listing of the 1999 5307-funded projects 
only.  Called a Program of Projects, it is constructed in 
a special format as required by the FTA. 

 

Mr. Petrotte distributed a replacement for Table 8, the 
listing of past and proposed 5310 and 5311 projects.  
These funding sources are used primarily for special  
non-fixed-route paratransit needs, the former inside 
urban areas and the latter for rural areas.  Two 5311 
projects have been added, both pertaining to the 
BCCA.   These projects do not necessarily have to be 
in the TIP but are now being added for completeness 
as part of the inclusion of the BCCA.  Project 98BC, 
fareboxes, was actually applied for last year.  Project 
98BCa, computer system/software, is a new request for 
FY99.   Table 9, the 5309-funded projects contains only 
past projects – no new requests are being made from 
this discretionary source at this time. 
 
Also included in the draft TIP is a vehicle replacement 
schedule for all of the agencies in Winnebago and 
Boone Counties that are operating federally-funded 
public transit vehicles.  The graph derived from these 
tables illustrates the highly cyclical nature of the areas 
vehicle funding needs.  This is important to note in 
relation to the surplus of formula-allocated capital funds 
the operators now have.  In 4-7 years, vehicle 
replacement needs will peak again and all the 
surpluses will be wiped out. 
 
Gary McIntyre distributed copies of the Highway 
Element of the proposed FY99 TIP and discussed the  
tables included as well as changes proposed since 
June 16th when the draft was published.  Many 
jurisdictions have been slow in submitting their projects. 
  
 
He said the Springfield/Harrison project should be 
added to the Winnebago County Highway section.  He 
will be meeting with County officials to determine the 
exact scope of work to be included. 
 
He discussed Table 13, the history of FAU and STP 
projects for our area, Table 14, the history and 
forecasts of FAU and STP allocations by year, and 

Table 15 the details of the funding and expected 
phasing of the current STP project, the 
Springfield/Harrison Project.   
 
Table 16, 17, 18 and 19 are summary tables of all of 
the projects (Federal, State and local) proposed for 
the next three years.    Tables 20, 21 and 22 are the 
detailed listing of all the projects proposed by all of the 
 area participants for the next three years. 
 
In Table 20, IDOT’s Project 1-99-1 (page 20-1) should 
 be corrected to show an expenditure of $2.21 million 
in State funds and no other sources.  The City of 
Rockford’s share of this project is shown on Page 20-
2.   Another project that needs to be inserted in the 
Year 2000 section is the improvement of North Main 
Street between Myott and  Harlem (an IDOT Project).  
The Whitman Street Bridge improvement, another joint 
City/IDOT project needs to be inserted in the City of 
Rockford section for FY99.   
 
Finally, Mr. McIntyre called attention to Table 23.  This 
table re-lists projects that were listed in the first year of 
a previously adopted TIP but have not yet been let.  
These projects are re-authorized.   
  
Mr. McIntyre asked the Committee to review the TIP 
draft over the next month.  To avoid any loss of funds 
or delays in bid lettings, staff will be asking for 
adoption of the TIP at the July meeting.   
 
5.  RIVERSIDE / ALPINE / FOREST HILLS CMS:  
Joe Vanderwerff reported that a draft of the 
congestion management study of the Riverside / 
Alpine / Forest Hills area has bee sent out to all 
participants.  Comments are requested by June 30th.  
Once those comments are in, a presentation will be 
made to all of the jurisdictions involved with the 
purpose of seeking adoption of the report. 
 

Anne Brown, a citizen and resident of Sage Drive, 
presented comments on aspects of the CMS on behalf 
of herself and many other residents of Sage Drive.  She 
said they are very concerned about the proposal to add 
a traffic signal to Riverside at Sage Drive because this 
signal will act to further encourage west-moving traffic 

on Riverside, seeking to travel southward on Alpine 
Road, to use Sage Drive and Pepper Drive as a cut-
though.  Similarly, north-moving traffic on Alpine, 
seeking to travel east on Riverside, will use the same 
cut-through tactic.  They will do this to avoid the 
multiple signals and congestion in the vicinity of the 
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Alpine / Riverside Intersection.  She cited an example 
of a similar situation at Alpine and State Street where 
travelers use the residential streets in the northeast 
quadrant of that intersection as a cut-through.   She 
cited the residential character of Sage Drive.  She said 
the extra traffic would be extremely detrimental and 
would be compounded by the lack of sidewalks in many 
street segments in the area.  She asked the Committee 
to recommend not installing a signal at Sage and 
Riverside. 
 
Philip Ginestra, another citizen living on Sage Drive, 
reiterated and emphasized the concerns of Ms. Brown. 
 He said he recently purchased at Sage Drive and he 
stressed the high quality of the neighborhood and how 
disruptive the increased traffic would be.  He said he 
didn’t feel the proposal to put speed bumps on Sage 
would correct the traffic problem. 
 
In response to a question from Mayor Box, Joe 
Vanderwerff said a traffic signal with left turn lanes is 
indeed planned at Sage Drive in response to the 
average of 10 accidents per year occurring in recent 
years.   
 
Mr. McIntyre said he appreciates the concerns 
expressed by the citizens.  He said the Riverside Study 
hopes to reduce the desire of persons to use Sage and 
Pepper as a cut-through by reducing the congestion 
and increasing the capacity and safety at Riverside and 
Alpine.   
 
Mayor Lindberg asked if signals are proposed as part 
of the Hyatt Drive relocation.  Mr. McIntyre said this is a 
possibility but the platooning of traffic resulting from the 
coordination of other signals may be sufficient to allow 
ingress and egress from Hyatt/Cub Foods without 
signals. 
 
Mr. McIntyre distributed a series of alternative 
proposals for the east leg of the Riverside / Alpine 
Intersection providing differing access levels to the 
commercial properties on the north side of the street.  
The original consultant proposal called for a raised 
median with right-ins and right-outs for the full length of 
Riverside between Alpine and Cub Foods Drive.  A 
second proposal shows a single median break in the 
middle of this stretch.  A third proposal shows a flush 
median in the area.  A fourth proposal shows the 
continuous raised median but with a parking lot 
consolidation / circulation proposal for the properties on 

the north side, coupled with an added access off of 
Cub Foods Drive close to Riverside.  Mr. McIntyre 
discussed the pros and cons of the alternatives.   All of 
the alternatives except the full raised median decrease 
the capacity of the Alpine / Riverside Intersection. 
 
Ms. Brown expressed concern about the level of traffic 
when Riverside becomes fully developed.  Mr. 
Ginestra asked if Sage Drive could be blocked entirely 
at Riverside.  Mr. McIntyre said that Sage and Pepper 
have always been planned as “collector” streets and 
as such have been expected to transmit a limited 
amount of traffic to and from the arterials from their 
neighborhoods.  Collectors are also important for 
emergency vehicles.  Mr. Ginestra said emergency 
vehicles got in and out before Sage was constructed 
all the way through. 
 
President Kuhn said that initially we should trust the 
consultant in his advice that his proposed 
improvements can reduce the congestion at Riverside 
and Alpine enough that people won’t use Sage as a 
cut through.   
 
David Johnson reiterated that Sage has always been  
a collector even though real estate agents may not 
have disclosed this fact to prospective buyers.  Sage 
was completed to Riverside in 1995.  At that time he 
sent a notice to everyone on the street to call him 
when speeding got bad.  So far, nobody has called 
him.  In addition, he felt the combination of stop signs  
and speed bumps as recently proposed should be 
enough to sufficiently deter people from using Sage / 
Pepper as a cut-through.  Also, with the number of 
serious accidents occurring at Sage and Riverside, 
something has to be done.  Closing Sage is not an 
alternative because the majority of traffic accessing 
the neighborhood will have to take another residential 
street in and out and the potential problem is just 
transferred to another group of his constituents. 
 
Mr. Petrotte said there are additional traffic calming 
alternatives that could be employed if the speed 
bumps do not sufficiently increase resistance to traffic 
movement and thereby discourage excessive cut-
throughs.  They are somewhat more expensive and 
probably would require some property owner 
participation.  He suggested initial patience on the part 
of Sage Drive residents; then, if the combination of 
Riverside intersection improvements and speed 
bumps on Sage / Pepper don’t work, the residents 
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should make further requests that the City consider 
more drastic measures. 
 

Mayor Box said he will ask the Police Department to  
do speed checks in the neighborhood. 

 
6.1 SPRINGFIELD / HARRISON PROJECT:   Joe 
Vanderwerff said the project is proceeding according to 
the schedule distributed two months ago.  Property 
appraisers and acquisition negotiators have been found 
and we are awaiting IDOT approval of these persons.  
IDOT has identified $1.1 million that can be expended 
on the property acquisition and this is expected to 
begin in October of this year.  The relocation plan is 
approved and the ROW plan should be completed 
within a couple months. 
 
6.2 REGIONAL GIS: Russ Petrotte reported that the 
consultant held an initial series of meetings with the 
agencies involving in the project.  These were fact 
finding meetings to determine GIS needs and 
capabilities.  Several key agencies such as School 
District 205, the Election Board, the University of Illinois 
Medical School, and some of the major townships have 
also been interviewed.  The consultants will be 
summarizing this fact finding and returning on July 15th 
and 16th for additional work sessions.  Members of the 
Policy Committee are encouraged to attend the first 
session on July 15th which will be held at the North 
Suburban Library at 1:30 PM. 
 
6.3 NORTHWEST CONNECTION: David Noel said the 
Subcommittee has met twice earlier this year.  A 
number of corridors have been identified for further 
study.  These include: Rockton Road, 
Roscoe/Belvidere Road, Latham Road, and others.  He 
said Jeff Linkenfeld and Chad Atkins presented one 
interesting proposal that parallels IL-173 and uses large 
segments of Commonwealth Edison ROW.  The 
Subcommittee has also recommended adding areas to 
our traffic simulation model and Gary McIntyre is 
working this aspect.  Representatives from the Village 
of Winnebago and from the State Line Area 
Transportation Study have been invited to the 
meetings. 
 
6.4 RATS MODELING: Stephen Kuhn said that Gary 
McIntyre will be demonstrating the model after the 
meeting.  Everyone is invited. 
 
6.5 BIKEWAY / PEDESTRIAN COMMITTEE: Gary 
McIntyre said a letter is being sent out requesting area 
governments to appoint members to the Bikeway / 

Pedestrian Committee that was authorized by the 
Policy several months ago. 
 
7.  ELECTION OF RATS OFFICERS:  Kristine Cohn 
moved to nominate Stephen Kuhn to continue as 
RATS Policy Committee Chairman for FY99.  The 
motion was seconded by Charles Box and approved 
unanimously. 
 
Charles Box moved to nominate Darryl Lindberg to 
serve as Vice Chairman of the RATS Policy 
Committee for FY99.  The motion was seconded by  
Kristine Cohn and approved unanimously. 
 
8.  OTHER BUSINESS:   Larry Reed introduced Bob 
Soltau from IDOT in Springfield.  Mr. Soltau is our new 
representative from the Bureau of Urban Program 
Planning. 
 
Mr. Petrotte distributed an 11-page summary of the 
new Federal transportation bill as recently prepared by 
IDOT.  He cautioned that  the summary is a 
preliminary document and there may be changes in 
the interpretation of the law.  Bob Soltau gave a brief 
presentation on the summary. 
 
9.  ADJOURNMENT: At 2:25 PM Darryl Lindberg 
moved to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was 
seconded by Charles Box and approved unanimously. 


